Peter (Fredric) Williams (1937-2016) – a personal memoir
‘We midlands boys should stick together’, Peter once observed.  Perhaps that’s why in 1990 he asked me to help produce The Organ Yearbook. How he knew what I was doing then – renovating a house in France as a holiday and writing home, and needing to take on such work - I don’t know, but I soon found out that he had his finger on the pulse of most of the musical instrument and research world.  
I’d subscribed to and read ‘OY’ since it started, always admiring its intellectual breadth and uniquely international organological scope.  I especially appreciated Peter’s book reviews.  He wrote nearly all of these for every edition, an enormous undertaking, in addition to his academic work (then in North Carolina) and writing books on Bach and the early medieval organ among others.  He also edited music, for Hinrichsen first, and then OUP and CUP.  It was Cecil Clutton who on being asked to match his book on the British organ with one on continental organs suggested Peter instead, and The European Organ was his first major book, published in 1966.  He had in fact previously written a few articles in The Organ, including one on the organ at St John, Wolverhampton, whose romantic history he told me had sparked off his interest in the Georgian Organ.  But his knowledge of German and visits to Eastern Germany, the lands of the Bachs, opened up the far wider world of organology.
Somehow he had persuaded Frits Knuf (and Cox, his wife), already well-known as tasteful and careful antiquarian booksellers, into publishing OY and Bibliotheca Organologica (80 volumes, finally) as well.  He enjoyed an excellent working and personal relationship with them and loved visiting their quintessentially Dutch home at Buren.  This overlooked the next village across a field or two, whose inhabitants’ accent and dialect, Frits assured me, were different from theirs.  Tiny Calvinist rural Holland and Methodist Wolverhampton may not seem to be obvious cradles of international standing and influence, but their ideals of single-minded hard work made this an almost inevitable result.  Peter said he did not find writing easy, and his spare and sometimes syntactically inimitable style resulted from a hard-fought process of distillation in which every word counted.  This unfortunately occasionally seemed to obscure (or was it modestly to conceal?) unexpected insights.   
I think Peter sometimes came across as aloof, even forbidding, simply because he was so busy and had no time for small talk and glad-handing.  For most of the time he left me alone too, with brief encouragements and hints, and handing on jobs such as setting the first Index to OY, compiling a descriptive catalogue of the whole of the 80-volume Bibliotheca Organologica (and editing two editions of these, Hamilton and Hinton) and then writing and revising for Grove 2000. 

In 1996 Frits decided to retire from the strain of running the business and OY was sold to a German publisher ; the atmosphere of a family enterprise dissolved.  Meanwhile, when Peter said he was to move back to England and take up a post at Cardiff, I was able to mention this to another midlands boy, Nicholas Thistlethwaite, one of the founders of BIOS, so Peter was invited to become chair of that society and later its president.  
In February 2008 in the midlands, and with me about to go to Chile, Peter altered the course of my intellectual life again with a simple question : how many organs were there in England in 1500 ?  (No doubt many others’ lives have been so influenced ; it is a crucial academic skill to ask the right questions, one Peter possessed in huge measure.)  With his encouragement Vicki and I have been trying to answer that question ‘progenitively’ (as he put it) ever since, and it is with a lot of sadness that we now know that Peter will not have seen more than some of our early results.  But last autumn we had already received Peter’s final words of advice : ‘memento mori : get done what you can while you can’.
Perhaps there are the clues : midlands methodism, dutch calvinism and the attempt to defy the inevitable ?  Thank you, Peter ; we now look forward to your last words on JS Bach whose life was also a well-crammed one in the face of ars longa, vita brevis.
Martin
4th April 2016

Postscript: Peter’s Funeral, 16 April 2016
Peter was buried on a sunny Saturday afternoon in the Gloucestershire hills with clouds flying high and a local birds’ choir singing responses to a Scottish bagpiper.  On his grave he asked for simply ‘scholar and musician’. (Or was it the other way round ?   Or should it be ?)

At the service before, and in this order, an organ builder and his assistant had made the organ work as well as it could.  Then David Ponsford played Bach (JS), including the B minor prelude and the G minor fantasy (can I call them these ?  I need to check with Peter’s books) and then Rosemary told us as much about Peter’s early life as she knew it : his almost miraculous survival from fiery boomerangs, from eating chocolate ‘trod-ons’, and maniac driving.  On the other hand he was nutured by musically-aware parents and  rose through the choir at Bilston church to shine at Wolverhampton grammar school (music master Frank Rust) and on to Cambridge, where another newly-arrived we met later testified to his good humour, hard work and life-long friendship. We heard of his passion for gardening – in Draughtsman’s Contract-style, if the topiary in his garden was anything to go by – and railway trains and Wagner and grizzled dogs.

What shone through all the accounts of Peter’s character was his genius for making friends and inspiring them.  This must have been the case with the antiquarian bookseller (of books about books) Frits Knuf, who could never have previously dreamed of publishing first The Organ Yearbook and then all those volumes of Bibliotheca Organologica without Peter’s enthusiasm and commitment.

Andrew McCrea spoke about Peter’s education and influence throughout the academic world, his scholarly writings and his enthusiasm for making friends (again). 

We sang three hymns : the first was, for the English boy, to a folk-tune collected by Martin Shaw, the second was a Methodist series of questions, ‘And can there be ?’ and we finished with perhaps the ultimately affirmative Luther’s hymn, Nun Danket.  At the end Peter took over and played in a 1990 recording some Mozart, the variations on ‘Ah dirai-je, madame?’ (another question..), but like Contrapunctus XIX this was cut off in the middle of a variation, equally painfully – and symbolically.

Many who knew him only through the tight little world of organs in Britain found Peter aloof and almost terrifying, but we were wrong – he was not like that.  We were really just too frightened of what he might ask of us, to be challenged and put on our mettle.  Blake said ‘damn braces, bless relaxes’, and Peter would perhaps have modified that to ‘questions provoke, answers pacify’, or something much more pithy.  At the back of all this was a mind that was self-critical first of all, reducing everything, as Andrew said, by the deft and constant application of Occam’s razor to its essentials.  Such paring down was applied as equally to Peter’s prose as to his life.  A man who can be so self-aware and equally aware of the needs, intellectual and social, of others is a rarity.  The rare secret must be in discerning what is essential and what isn’t.

I think his midlands upbringing, down to earth and devoid of undeserved kow-tow to any ideas or anyone unworthy of it, has much to do with this, coupled with an almost boyish curiousness.  It must have been these and Peter’s wide-ranging interests that gave his work on Bach the breadth it had, miles away from narrow academic conformity.  Above all, he did not forget that music is the sound it makes and the effect it has, and not what a composer or even less a commentator writes on a page.

Back at Peter and Rosemary’s house, a bookshelf of the Yearbook and then another shelf of his other publications reminded us of Peter’s unflagging industry.   ‘Do what you can when you can’ came again to mind.  He certainly did.

It is inappropriate to say ‘rest in peace’.  If there is another life, it can hardly be satisfactory for someone like Peter to be at ease - and if not, he has been taken away from our world much too soon.

We too had better remember ‘memento mori’ and get on with it while we can.

Martin  
April 2016 
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